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INTERSTATE COMPACT ON EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITY FOR MILITARY CHILDREN HAWAII STATE COUNCIL 

GENERAL BUSINESS MEETING

Brig Gen (Ret) Kathleen Berg, Hawaii State Commissioner

Hawaii State Capitol

415 South Beretania Street, Room #414

Honolulu, HI 96813

Tuesday, May 19, 2015

9:00 a.m. - 11:00 a.m.

M I N U T E S

Attendees:

Ms. Yuuko Arikawa for Dr. John Brummel, Complex Area Superintendent, Mililani-Leilehua-Waialua
Ms. Heidi Armstrong, Complex Area Superintendent, Leeward Campbell-Kapolei 

Ms. Alisa Bender for John Erickson, Complex Area Superintendent, Aiea-Moanalua-Radford
Brig Gen (Ret) Kathleen Berg, Hawaii State Commissioner 

Mr. Darren Dean, Hawaii Education Liaison Officers Council (outgoing) 

Lt Col Nicole Hudspeth, Marine Core Base Hawaii

Ms. Cherise Imai, Military Liaison, HIDOE

Rep Aaron Johanson, State Legislature, House Education Committee
Col David “Bull” Kirkendall, Commander, 647th ABG

Ms. Suzanne Mulcahy, Complex Area Superintendent, Kailua-Kalaheo Complex

Ms. Wendy Nakasone, Hawaii Education Liaison Officers Council (incoming) 

Mr. Stephen Schatz, Deputy Superintendent, HIDOE

Col Dawn Suitor for Col Jaimie Pease, USPACOM J1 

Unable to attend:

COL Richard Fromm, Commander, US Army Garrison Hawaii 

Governor David Ige

Senator Michelle Kidani, Senate Education Committee
CAPT Mark Manfredi, NAVCOMREG

Vacant position: Coast Guard, 14th District 

1. Call to order by Commissioner Berg at 9:00am.

2. Welcome 

a. Special Guests: BG (Ret) Stephen Hogan, Executive Director and Mr. Rick Masters, Legal Counsel, Military Interstate Children’s Compact Commission (MIC3); Mr. Ray Fujino, Executive Director, Oahu Interscholastic Association (OIA). 

b. New members:

i. Rep Aaron Johanson, State Legislature, House Education Committee
ii. Mr. Stephen Schatz, Deputy Superintendent, HIDOE

iii. Ms. Wendy Nakasone, School Liaison Officer, USAG-HI

3. Mahalo

a. Mr. Darren Dean, School Liaison Officer, JBPHH – Mr. Dean was a member of the Legislative Task Force that reviewed the compact language prior to Hawaii joining the compact.  He was also the first Military Family Education Liaison (MFEL) for the Hawaii State Council. He expressed appreciation for the compact and council’s work.  He recognized Commissioner Berg for her leadership at both the state and national levels. Hawaii has played a tremendous role in the compact implementation nationwide. 
b. Col David “Bull” Kirkendall, Commander, 647th Air Base Group – Col Kirkendall served as the Air Force liaison on the council from June 2013. In his remarks he said that it’s been a privilege to serve and be part of the council.  “On behalf of the military families, we appreciate all you do.”
4. Approval of previous meeting minutes – Minutes from October 28, 2014, were unanimously approved with one correction: under “Old Business,” letter c, revise to read as follows: “Deployment Absence Pilot update: Report deferred to the next meeting. (OPEN ITEM)”
5. New Business (Commissioner Berg)

a. Presentation – Athletics Eligibility: Mr. Raymond Fujino, Executive Director, Oahu Interscholastic Association (OIA)

b. Mr. Fujino is the HIDOE’s Administrator on athletics in addition to his role as the ED for the OIA, which is under the league of the Hawaii Athletics Association. 

c. In HIDOE the fiscal and personnel governance is led by high school principals, while the sports specific rules are overseen by the high school Athletic Directors (AD). 

d. Effective SY 2015–16:

i. A student is eligible to participate in a given sport provided that for fall sports the student is enrolled at least 15 days after the first day of school or if the student is enrolled prior to the OIA start date [for winter and spring seasons].

ii. And the student is enrolled at his/her home public school, or the student is granted a Geographic Exception and did not participate in the same sport at another public school within the last 12 months. 

e. Challenges:  Military students arrive in Hawaii and attend a high school in the area of their temporary living quarters. Students will eventually transfer schools when permanent housing is assigned. Students will not be eligible if they participate at the temporary school and then transfer to their permanent school. Students will not be eligible if they enroll in permanent school after the sports’ start date.

f. In addition:

i. The deadline does not apply to students enrolling from out-of-state.

ii. Private school students may participate provided they are otherwise qualified under OIA rules. 
iii. Public Charter students (PCS) will participate at the complex high school where the student resides.

iv. Any student transferring from a public school in Hawaii to a school in the OIA will not be eligible to participate if the student participated in that sport at the previous public school. Including neighbor islands transfer.  (Parents are finding creative ways to establish residency in school areas and want to be part of a winning program.  Some principals will confirm student’s residency, while others do not.)
v. A request for exception may be presented by a member OIA school to allow a student to participate in this situation. (This process has always been in place; however, the new process will require documentation and principal approval. Appeals are vetted by the Principal Committee, before forwarding to the full Board. Approvals require unanimous (43) vote by all principals.)

vi. Mr. Fujino receives 3–4 calls per week from parents regarding eligibility.  He emphasized the importance of documentation, including military transfer orders. 

vii. He shared a case regarding a homeschooled military dependent case. The children were taking classes in North Carolina, anticipating a move to that state; however, they were living in Hawaii.  The appeal was filed and denied based on the homeschool eligibility.  Upon further discussion, the parent provided additional information that the orders were rescinded, and the parents filed a second appeal. The appeal was reviewed and approved based on the new information with documentation. In the past 5 years, he has only received 3–4 appeals from military students.  
viii. Mr. Fujino said command letters are acceptable for documentation in addition to the new form. Rule will take effect on July 29 (first day of school) this year.  Signs will be posted in the front offices. 

ix. During subsequent discussion, BG Hogan reported that the Department of Defense has told him that such information is available to families; however, he emphasized the need to reach parents from multiple approaches. Col Kirkendall said the Air Force has a newcomer in-briefing that includes education and athletics.  Col Suitor said the type of information depends on the individual schools,  and at PACOM there isn’t the same in-processing. Commissioner Berg said additional information could be added to the HIDOE and service SLO webpages for military families. (OPEN ITEM)
x. Col Kirkendall said the challenge is the Geographic Exception (GE) discussion, not necessarily the athletics. Col Suitor said the navigation of temporary lodging facilities availability and housing areas are a challenge. She did not want her children to be in multiple schools during the transition period. Therefore, she enrolled her children in private school. CAS Mulcahy clarified that the GE process works, and that principals accept students after the deadline if they are able.  The problem is that when the military children arrive during summer, the school funding timing is an issue as well as the class sizes. 

xi. BG Hogan and Mr. Masters met with the national athletics association recently.

xii. The council emphasized the importance of connectivity of the council to the athletics association.  Lt Col Hudspeth moved to add an OIA representative position to the Hawaii State Council; motion was seconded by Col Suitor and passed unanimously. 
6. Old Business

a. Update: National MIC3 (BG Stephen Hogan)

i. MIC3 annual meeting to be held November 5–7, 2015, in Seattle, Washington.
ii. Kindergarten Entry Age Discussion – introduced by Hawaii: There was discussion at last year’s annual meeting regarding refining the language of the Kindergarten rule so that students who are enrolled but attend just a day or so in the sending state are not automatically allowed to continue in the receiving state if they are underage and it appears there is a blatant attempt to subvert the rule.  The matter was referred to the MIC3 Rules Committee, and it was determined that most states are simply coping with the current situation and that language to accomplish the desired outcome of preventing subversion of the rule was not doable without introducing additional problems.
iii. Commission topics for discussion in June
1. Temporary housing – how do we make sure the compact rules are honored intrastate in addition to interstate enforcement.  

2. Charter schools – are enrollment exceptions for military families possible.  

3. Interstate mid-semester high school transfers – conversion and weighted grades (e.g., 6 point grading scale to a 4 point scale)

iv. Focus areas:

1. Focus on states with sunset clauses in their law to maintain their membership in the compact
2. Military families – The MIC3 National Office staff have found that military families do not understand the compact or connect with the MIC3. The DOD message is not resonating, and communication is better at the installation and SLO level vice the DOD level.  

3. High school athletics associations – Focus on strengthening relationships at the national and state levels. 

4. Military Family Education Liaison – Roles and ability to have SLOs serve in MFEL positions. 

v. The council had significant discussion about availability of information to families, websites, and resources. The council agreed that the DOD should reexamine their outreach strategy and mechanisms. 
vi. BG Hogan expressed appreciation for Commissioner Berg’s role and leadership at the national level. 

vii. Mr. Masters was part of the initial discussion in Hawaii, at the state level prior to state passage of compact legislation. He expressed appreciation for the maturity of the Hawaii State Council and seeing theory becoming a reality. He has met with state education attorneys and briefed the National Council of State Attorneys and National Association of Education Boards. 

b. Update: Deployment Absence Pilot (CAS Suzanne Mulcahy)
i. The compact law states that excused absences should be granted to students when their military parent is deployed for combat or combat support.  However, with the NCLB and STRIVE HI rules for Hawaii schools, excused absences are not allowable. The council forwarded the issue to the Joint Venture Education Forum (JVEF) for discussion and coordination. An ad hoc committee came up with an application form and procedure for families to use to request excused absences under the conditions of the compact rule. Three schools (Mokapu ES, Kailua IS, and Kalaheo HS) participated in a pilot program.  CAS Mulcahy will be meeting with those school principals in June and will provide an update at the next JVEF Board meeting in June.  Initial feedback is that the pilot process using the new form is easy and provides for consistent treatment of such requests at the school level. The commander’s signature is important to the process. 

ii. The council discussed the definition of the terms used in the rule—combat and combat support—and was told about the list of combat zones and combat support areas that has been provided by USPACOM. It was confirmed that “excused absences” will hurt a school’s STRIVE HI score. CAS Mulcahy clarified that we were looking at assisting schools with the compact and solving this issue across the state.  Lt Col Hudspeth said we need to strive to fix STRIVE HI and long-term impact. Commissioner Berg said there are military families that keep their children out of school for a long period of time, and that there is increased awareness of the negative effects that extended absenteeism has on academics.  Col Kirkendall said that JVEF discussed at length the academic impact of absenteeism on a student.  It was noted that frequent educator absenteeism is also a challenge and has an impact on the child.  BG Hogan added that a concern is military families delaying their arrival at their new duty station. CAS Mulcahy emphasized that military families need to be aware of school start dates, arrive on time, and avoid taking extended leave/vacation.  (OPEN ITEM)
c. Update: Compact Training (Ms. Cherise Imai) – Ms. Imai shared the updated training and briefing list.  She asked members to inform her and request briefings at key meetings and training sessions. Ms. Nakasone reported that at the national Army School Liaison Training in Orlando, Florida, earlier this month, Ms. Kathy Facon of the Department of Defense Education Activity (DODEA), briefed on the interstate compact.

d. Update: Military Family Education Liaison (Ms. Cherise Imai) – This position is still vacant, and we are seeking applicants for the position. Commissioner Berg said military spouses are ideal for this and noted that DOD employees are not eligible, unfortunately. 

7. Next State Council Meeting – October 2015, location TBD.
8. Public Comment (5 min per individual)
a. Mr. Russell Honma, a military dependent whose father was also a GS15 civilian engineer of the Department of Defense, shared his experience living in Asia and working with the military. He expressed appreciation for the council and the support for military children. 
9. Commissioner Berg adjourned the meeting at 10:52 am.
Point of Contact:  
Brig Gen (Ret) Kathleen Berg




Commissioner, Hawaii State Council




Email: kberg@hawaii.edu, Phone: 808-956-4952
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